

RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
April Minutes 2021

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday 19th April 2021.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper, Mr Smith and Mrs King
Also present: Cllr Bayley, SDC, Mrs Penollar (Clerk) and 3 Riverhead residents

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr Colnet declared a related party interest in 5d - quote for Parkland repair work

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 15th March 2021 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Bayley reported that the landowner of the bike trails on the Chevening border with Riverhead has indicated that the large structures will be demolished.
· SDC is seeking quotes for trialling recycling bins in Riverhead Parkland.
· Miller & Carter have not responded in respect to request for free parent parking at school run times and Cllr Bayley will follow them up when the restaurant re-opens after the current lock down.
· SDC will not provide bins in Lakeside Place as the pavements are under the managing agents domain.
· Covid-19 vaccination rates are above the national average in Sevenoaks.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· All Councillors were reminded of the need to co-opt one more member. 
· Cllr Kennett has approached Tesco about barrier baskets on Aisher Way and has asked the Parish Council contractor to provide Tesco with a quote for 6 barrier planters.
·  IT consultant to check computer set up for new software package and security.
b. Highways
Street lights
· The Clerk was instructed to start a formal written complaint to the contactor in accordance with the agreement if the yearly service inspection report is not submitted before the next meeting.
· Cllr Stewart will meet with other contractors when social distancing eases in June. The notice period for the current contract is at least 6 months. The current contractor is not keen to prepare a new formal quote to include a redecoration contract and will be followed up.
Footpaths and pavements
· Cllr Hooper will promote The Great British Spring Clean campaign 2021 which has been launched by Keep Britain Tidy. From 28 May to 13 June 2021, #LitterHeroes across the country are encouraged to get outside and get active. 
· Cllr Colnet confirmed that a boot scraper could be set into a new concrete base to replace the base that will be broken up when the dog bin is removed from the Hamlin Road footpath. The Clerk will purchase a suitable boot scraper.
Street furniture 
· It was agreed that the Highways maintenance budget could be used to cover the cost of refurbishing the fountain quoted at £734+VAT. This a proposal to get the fountain working again rather than use it as a planter.
· Kent Highways have started replacing the railings around The Square. Cllrs Colnet and Stewart were thanked for sorting out the issues about sourcing replacement pavers and ensuring the silver bolts were painted black.
· Cllr Stewart will draft an email to be sent to Kent Highways in praise of the contractors used.
· Following the latest damage at the mini roundabout outside the barbers, Kent Highways have now decided to replace that run of railings with the same style and this is likely to happen during the summer school holidays. 
· Cllr Stewart has saved the least damaged old railings removed from The Square and will investigate using them to replace the railings Worships Hill.
Traffic and local parking
· Cllr Stewart offered to keep an eye on potential anti-social parking on Hamlin Road due to a new business starting in May at the old Topps Tile site. Evidence of cars with SORNs being parked on Hamlin Road is also being investigated.
Local business and services
· SDC covid-19 warning signs were put up before the shops re-opened after the recent lockdown. Queuing does not appear to have caused any issues, although concerns have been expressed about the narrowing of the pavement by the damaged railings at the mini roundabout.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Four more regular hirers have indicated that they would like to restart use of the hall when permitted.
· Cllr Colnet will inspect the hall floor now the Pre-school have been asked to clear the hall at weekends for the returning hirers to see if it needs to be deep cleaned and re-varnished in the summer.
· Cllr Kennett will try to dispose of the old 6 foot long tables that have been replaced. Four have been found homes at a donation of £60 so far and all Councillors were asked to find new homes to save them going into landfill.
· Finding an export contract for unused solar energy is proving hard and cannot be set up until a smart meter for import electricity is fitted. The Clerk has contacted the current electricity provider, but there are not contractors available to fit a smart meter at the moment. Eon have quoted 3pence/kwh exported.
d. Parkland
· As a result of the birdbox trail set up by Cllr Smith, a Parkland user has donated an owl box to be used in the Parkland. It was agreed that the oak tree beside the serpent was a good location and Cllr Himsworth will arrange for quotes to have it installed. 
· Cllr Himsworth reported that 4 regular volunteers met during the month to clear logs and other debris blocking the sluice at the bridge and logs put up to cross the stream. Wood chipping was also laid where needed.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that he had advice from Mr Tilbury, the tree surgeon, that the damaged oak tree by the serpent should not be pruned, the serpent should be moved to stop the ground being compacted and that brambles are allowed to grow up under it to stop people going near it. Cllr Himsworth will seek quotes to get the serpent moved and the area fenced in until the brambles grow further out.
· The Angling Club work which drained its lake has caused the fluorescent bloom in the Parkland pond. The Club has apologised for the delay to re-fill its lake and explained that a digger broke on the job and is taking some time for a new one to become available. It also wants the work completed as soon as possible so the lake can be re-stocked and equilibrium restored.
· The Clerk has asked Alun Colnet, given his specialist experience in rebuilding old walls at local National Trust properties, for a quote to repair the damaged wall at Brittain Lane. The cost to re-bed loose stones, loose mortar and repoint with the lime mortar and replace the gallet stones and supply materials is £848.74. This work can be funded from the existing Parkland contractors budget. It was agreed this work should go ahead and the Clerk was instructed to appoint Alun Colnet. Cllr Colnet abstained from the discussion. 
· Cllrs Kennett, Smith and King offered to set up a rota to keep an eye on over filled Parkland bins as lockdown eases and the Parkland becomes a meeting place again. Rubbish may need removing between the weekly emptying and the Clerk will provide litter picks where needed.
· Cllr Kennett will monitor the recently planted Cedar of Lebanon trees and will follow advice on watering them in their first year.
· A local resident has planted a wildflower bed near the St Mary’s Drive entrance. He has also offered to carry out some other maintenance work including keeping the grass down around the orchard.
· Cllr Stewart has managed to progress work required by Baker MacDonald in respect of the proposed change to the right of way at the St Mary’s driveway entrance to the Parkland. Paperwork to protect Council owned land if damaged by the contractors is to be set up as a matter of priority.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· All plots are now let again, and the Clerk will catch up on the paperwork for new and existing plot holders.
· Plot inspections have been carried out and a few do not appear to be actively cultivated. Given there is a waiting list, those that do not start attending to their plots will be served notice for the end of the current year 30 September.
· In respect of the new Scout lease, DMB Law have reviewed the draft lease agreement and reported that the previous clause for re-instatement is still covered in the draft it has prepared. Cllr Hooper offered to check the latest draft.
· DMB Law has been asked to deal with the local group about the changed lease as well as the Scout HQ to get the lease finalised. This will require a variation in cost to the contract of an extra £300, quote to £800 plus VAT and disbursements. It was agreed to approve this variation to the existing agreement with DMB Law.
· As there is no longer a title plan lodged with the title deeds for the Miller & Carter site, there has been a delay in submitting the Right to Bid applications for the front car park and Alison’s Garden. The Clerk has now resolved this and will submit the applications.
· Cllrs Kennett and King offered to enhance the planting in Alison’s Garden.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· Cllr Hooper will attend a KALC course on ‘Press and media’ in respect of local councils.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. Notified item: To encourage regular hirers of Riverhead Village Hall to return by offering 1 month rent free in September 2021 in order to start bringing hall income back to pre-pandemic levels. Variation of short-term hire agreements
· Although the Council has now received substantial grants that cover the loss of hall income in the last year, it is not expected that hall hire will return to normal for at least another 6 months. The hall hire agreements with regular hirers are short term agreements and can be varied to amend the rent. It was agreed there will be a benefit to the Council and the Clerk’s workload if the same regular hirers can be encouraged to return. The maximum estimated cost of waiving rent in September to pre-pandemic regular hirers is £1,800.00. It was decided to offer this rent waiver to all hirers including potential new hirers whether they start earlier or not. The activities offered in the Village Hall are considered important in bringing people into the village and supporting local businesses. 
It was moved to offer regular hirers using the hall one month’s free rent in September 2021.
b. Notified item: To approve a donation towards St Mary’s Playgroup (Riverhead) registered charity no. 1025973 to help it continue in September 2021. LGA 1972 s137
· The impact on the Playgroup of the reduction in government funding combined with the reluctance of parents to sign up for early years places was discussed. It was agreed having the Playgroup in hall brings a benefit to the shops and businesses in the Village. It was also noted that it will be harder to replace the Playgroup with another single hirer if it closes. 
It was moved to donate £250.00 to St Mary’s Playgroup (Riverhead) registered charity no 1025973 in September 2021 if there is still a short fall in attendance.
c. Notified item: To purchase a laptop at the cost of £799.00 for use in Council meetings to enable the public to join meetings remotely once Councillors are required to attend physical meetings due to re-start in May 2021. LGA 1972 s111
· Once Council meetings are required to meet physically in May, it was noted residents still need to be able to attend meetings virtually whilst social distancing during the pandemic continues. It was noted that the office desktop is neither portable and does not have a camera and microphone. It is also being suggested that members of the public should be able to at least view meetings virtually once social distancing is over. It was agreed that a laptop is needed before the next Council meeting. The Clerk has received advice from Sevenoaks Computers about specification of computer and provided with quotes, the highest specification costing £799.00 including VAT. The Clerk will visit the shop to assess the computers and investigate an alternative brand recommended due to the level of support given for its products. Having a laptop will also mean the Clerk will not have to the desktop home if there is another lockdown. It was agreed to use Sevenoaks Computers to supply the laptop in case help is needed in setting it up.
It was moved to purchase a laptop up to a maximum of £799.00 in preparation for the full Council meetings to be held both physically and virtually from May 2021.

	7. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· The list of invoices distributed for approval totals £23,407.14. The Clerk also distributed last week an updated list of Payments to suppliers over £500 in a quarter for 2020/21. The lists were reviewed and those marked as already settled to meet the year-end deadline were noted. The lists were approved and the Payments to suppliers over £500.00 in a quarter will be published to the website. 
b.  Approve list of regular automatic payments
· The regular payments list was updated for the Clerk’s pay rise and distributed last week. It was reviewed and approved.
c. Matters to report
· Income received totals £4,479.86. It includes 3 Covid-19 pandemic grants, 2 of which were awarded after year end. The first was the final lockdown covid grant awarded automatically and 2 additional grants were for restrictions placed on the use of the hall during November and December when Kent was in tiers 3 & 4. 
· The Clerk attended a Finance course on producing this year’s Annual Governance and Accountability Return (AGAR) and there were no unexpected changes. The Clerk will investigate how to account for the tier 3&4 grants and then proposes to send out the Return together with the supporting papers for your review whilst she arranges the Internal Auditor visit. The Council will sign the AGAR in the June Council meeting.


	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
21/00572/HOUSE - 4 St Marys Drive Riverhead KENT TN13 2AR
Two-storey rear extension, conversion of existing garage and extension of existing dormers on flank and rear elevations, new rooflight and alterations to fenestration. Response: Objection reasons provided
21/00721/HOUSE - 7 Scotts Way Riverhead KENT TN13 2DG
Single storey rear extension extending 3 metres in depth by the whole width of the property. Response: Support
21/00637/HOUSE - 36 Chipstead Lane Riverhead KENT TN13 2AG
Demolition of existing shed, two storey rear and side extension and single
storey ground floor extension with pitched roof, Velux roof window, alterations to
fenestration, internal alterations and landscaping. Response: Support
21/00787/HOUSE - 25 Bullfinch Lane Riverhead KENT TN13 2EB
Erection of a single storey side extension. Dormer roof over existing side elevation window. Response: Support
· Planning permission was granted for Brittains Farm, Brittains Lane, Ragstones St Marys’s Drive, Land East Of 19 Scotts Way, 15 Hamlin Road
· Tree work in the conservation area was approved at Pashley Down, Montreal Road, Riverhead House, Worships Hill and to the lime trees along Montreal Road.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE 
· General correspondence continues to be distributed by email whilst meeting virtually. 
· Cllr Stewart has offered to attend a KALC course on ‘How to engage with young people in your community’.
· Following The Bullfinch’s offer for the Seniors coffee morning to re-start using the covered terrace which also has heaters, Cllr Stewart has offered to host it again on the last Thursday of the month once the weather warms up.
· BrandElite, who obtained permission from all the freeholders to put hanging baskets on their properties, has emailed to thank the Council for putting up the baskets.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Whilst social distancing in in place, the Council will use the main hall for full Council meetings on the 17th May and 21st June.
· Following the APM, Cllr Collins will aim to get out the Chairman’s Annual Newsletter to advertise the a less formal but physical meeting for residents after 21 June if social distancing is ended.
· It was noted the May meeting is the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council where chairman and vice chairman are elected, and committees and sub-committees are appointed. All Councillors were asked to inform the Clerk of the roles they wish to take on.
· The Clerk will return to the office in May once physical Council meetings have to re-start. Residents’ visits will have to be restricted to Wednesdays only to avoid over-lapping with the pre-school.
· Speedwatch sessions will restart on 2nd May 2021.



The meeting closed at 9.05 pm
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